

Putting Diplomacy First

A Strategic Alternative to President Donald Trump's 'Maximum Pressure' Approach on Iran

By Brian Katulis and Peter Juul March 2020



Putting Diplomacy First

A Strategic Alternative to President Donald Trump's 'Maximum Pressure' Approach on Iran

By Brian Katulis and Peter Juul March 2020

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 5 The United States' current approach in a shifting strategic landscape in the Middle East
- 8 Putting diplomacy first:
 Using de-escalation efforts
 to carve a path to inclusive
 diplomacy
- 15 A more balanced regional stabilization strategy
- 19 Conclusion
- 20 About the authors
- 21 Acknowledgements
- 22 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

After nearly two years, the Trump administration's "maximum pressure" approach on Iran has increased the risk of a wider Middle East war and failed to bring the world closer to a better nuclear deal with Iran. In response to the Trump administration's increased economic pressure through sanctions and isolation, Iran has taken a series of actions targeting U.S. partners and the U.S. military presence in the Middle East. This reaction prompted the Trump administration to send 17,000 more U.S. troops to the Gulf in 2019,¹ undercutting the administration's own stated national security strategy to prioritize great power competition with Russia and China and ultimately harming long-term U.S. interests.

Moreover, as the first few months of 2020 have shown, this is shaping up to be a pivotal year for U.S. policy in the Middle East, as tensions with Iran remain center stage. The year began with the U.S.-Iran confrontation entering a more dangerous phase after the U.S. strike that killed Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) General Qassem Soleimani in Iraq—an act that prompted an overt Iranian attack on U.S. troops and pushed both nations to the brink of war.

On the Trump administration's watch, Iran has ramped up its nuclear program once again. Its stockpile of nuclear fuel has increased, and the country now has enough enriched uranium to produce a single nuclear weapon—even though it will lack an operational warhead and ballistic missile delivery system for the foreseeable future.²

In the wake of these tensions, a new threat has emerged: The coronavirus has spread inside Iran, which has become an epicenter for the spread of the deadly virus throughout the Middle East.³ In this increasingly complicated environment, the Trump administration's Iran approach continues to fall short of achieving its goals of a better nuclear deal with Iran and stabilizing the Middle East.

The main reason why President Donald Trump's approach is doing more harm than good is found in the incoherence at the heart of the maximum pressure effort: Key members of his own team and supporters of Trump's Iran approach are unclear

about the ultimate goal of the campaign. Tensions with Iran were already on the rise after the president came to office.⁴ However, the course for the current crisis was set with the United States' May 2018 withdrawal from the 2015 international Iran nuclear agreement—the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA)—which some argue is part of the Trump administration's strategy to get a better nuclear deal.⁵ On the other hand, others argue for more expansive aims that hint at a goal of regime collapse or regime change, as outlined in U.S. Secretary of State Mike Pompeo's May 2019 speech outlining 12 demands related to Iran.

Alarmingly, the Trump administration does not seem to have worked out a clear game plan for its next step on Iran—a plan that will require coordination with regional security partners. This strategic incoherence unnecessarily puts the United States in a dangerous—and much weaker—position.

After a series of destabilizing incidents in the Middle East in 2019—including attacks on oil tankers off the coast of the United Arab Emirates, the shooting down of a U.S. military surveillance drone, and a complex missile strike on Saudi oil facilities—key countries in the region and around the world, such as Oman, Iraq, Pakistan, and Japan, among others, have sought to mediate between Iran and Saudi Arabia and Iran and the United States.⁶ These channels offer possible openings to avoid continued escalation and encourage discussions among regional parties in order to avoid the slippery slope to war and begin a broader, more inclusive discussion that strives for a more balanced U.S. approach to the Middle East.

For years, the ingredient missing from discussions of U.S. policy toward Iran has been incremental progress on improving the regional security environment in the Gulf and the wider Middle East. That ingredient, no matter how tactical and incremental it may appear, remains necessary to foster a better regional atmosphere in which to address Iran's nuclear program and other concerns that spur mistrust and have produced a volatile environment in the region.

However, the Trump administration appears poised to ratchet up a risky maximum pressure approach that has isolated the United States and decreased its policy options. Because of the downsides of the current approach, it is important to offer strategic alternatives that are not simply criticisms or a return to past approaches.⁷ This report provides an analysis of two main steps necessary to deal with the volatile situation between the United States and Iran:

1. Develop a new framework for comprehensive diplomacy with Iran starting with a strong focus on de-escalating regional tensions. A new round of diplomacy with Iran will be necessary to secure the United States' security interests in the long run. The starting point for a more comprehensive regional diplomatic effort should be the current discussions to de-escalate regional security tensions and expand the diplomatic channels that have opened up between Iran and its neighbors.

The efforts aimed at de-escalating tensions in the Middle East should be the starting point for a broader conversation that is integrated into the framework of discussions that led to the 2015 agreement but expands the sets of issues and partners engaged in the discussion. To move beyond the current diplomatic impasse, the United States should be prepared to offer limited sanctions relief in exchange for opening a new dialogue with Iran—similar to an interim deal crafted in 2013 that preceded the negotiations that led to the JCPOA. Comprehensive diplomacy with Iran should address issues that were left unaddressed in the 2015 deal, including ballistic missiles and sunset provisions as well as long-standing concerns about actions taken by many countries in the region to undermine stability. In the long term, the conversation should also seek to engage the people of Iran, many of whom are fighting for basic freedoms and human rights, as well as develop tools to encourage progress on these fronts across the Middle East, including with regional security partners.

2. Rebalance the United States' regional security approach to enhance overall stabilization in the Middle East. In the current environment, the top U.S. policy priority remains protecting U.S. troops, diplomats, and citizens. U.S. security cooperation with regional partners should be carefully calibrated to help them defend themselves without offering these partners a blank check for actions that undermine regional security or contradict U.S. values and interests. The United States needs to leverage its security cooperation to produce progress toward regional stability.8 But the steps the United States takes on enhancing regional stabilization should seek to decrease uncertainty and unpredictability, which feed insecurity across the broader region.

This alternative seeks to apply the fundamental lesson with regard to Iran from the 2015–2018 period: Without robust diplomatic and regional security cooperation efforts to lower tensions and protect regional security partners from threats, diplomacy on nuclear issues with Iran will leave any future deal on a shaky, unstable foundation.

This report recognizes that the Trump administration is quite unlikely to chart a different course than the present one—and the costs of the current approach will continue to add up. For these reasons, it remains important to move beyond criticisms of the current approach and, with an eye to the future, offer a strategic alternative that is less anchored in the past and more prepared to face the grim reality of the present moment. This alternative is unlikely to gain much traction in the short term, given the impulsive president in the White House, his short-staffed foreign policy apparatus, and his dangerous determination to press on the present path.

Although it is unlikely to be pursued immediately, this alternative can put the United States and the region on a pathway to greater stability over the long run. It effectively manages the challenge that Iran poses and works to address the security concerns of U.S. partners in the Middle East rather than make both problems worse. Most importantly, it reduces the risk of an inadvertent and unwanted war in the Middle East while allowing the United States to direct its resources toward other pressing strategic priorities.

The United States' current approach in a shifting strategic landscape in the Middle East

The Trump administration has shifted the top strategic focus of U.S. Middle East policy away from the fight against al-Qaeda, the Islamic State group, and other terror networks and toward an aggressive confrontation with Iran. This shift accumulated over time through a series of impulsive and seemingly disconnected decisions by President Trump and his administration since taking office rather than a coherent process of strategic thinking and planning.

President Trump's initial foreign policy team prevailed in convincing him to stay in the Iran nuclear deal for roughly a year. But the advent in 2018 and 2019 of a new and more hawkish foreign policy team that included Mike Pompeo as secretary of state and John Bolton as national security adviser opened the way to the current risky path that the president continues to pursue with Iran. The Trump administration's maximum pressure campaign of economic sanctions against Iran was intended to force Tehran's capitulation on a set of 12 conditions that Secretary of State Pompeo issued, among which were ending Iranian support of its proxies across the Middle East and withdrawal of Iranian troops from Syria.⁹

Despite this shift in focus away from the fight against terror networks such as the Islamic State group and toward confronting Iran, the Trump administration offered a limited response last year to Iran's counterpressure campaign against the United States and its Gulf partners. From May 2019 to September 2019, Iran attacked oil tankers in and around the Gulf, downed a U.S. military surveillance drone, and launched a sophisticated attack against Saudi oil facilities. In response, the Trump administration reportedly initiated some cyberattacks and introduced additional economic sanctions.

These responses clearly failed to deter Iran from further escalation. Indeed, President Trump's decision to strike Soleimani appears to have been in part a reaction to criticism that characterized his response to earlier Iranian actions as feeble and feckless. However, similar to the Trump administration's approach on Syria, the Soleimani strike itself—and most of the debate that it provoked—was tacti-

cal and operational rather than strategic. Soleimani was a dangerous actor who was responsible for regional instability, terrorist attacks, and the deaths of American troops and many others—but the strike against him fails to address the underlying sources of regional instability.

The strategic costs of the Trump administration's overall Iran approach are clear:

- A ramped-up enriched uranium program: The Trump administration's approach is premised on the notion that increased economic pressures—including cutting Iran's oil revenues—would compel Iran to give up all nuclear capabilities. But the policy has had the exact opposite effect, with Iran's enriched uranium stockpile tripling on Trump's watch. Iran has taken additional steps to remove the restrictions on its nuclear program that were negotiated by the Obama administration in the 2015 nuclear agreement, and some nuclear experts now believe that Tehran could build a nuclear weapon in as few as five months.
- A more isolated America: Trump's decision to withdraw from the 2015 Iran nuclear
 deal has fragmented the global coalition constructed by the Bush and Obama
 administrations to contain and engage Iran. This international division has ultimately
 weakened the United States' position relative to where it was in 2015 and will make
 diplomacy unnecessarily more difficult moving forward.
- Increased instability in the Middle East: The U.S.-led coalition fighting the Islamic
 State group suspended many of its efforts to focus on force protection following the
 Soleimani strike.¹⁵ Iraqi political leaders—including Iraq's otherwise pro-American
 president, Barham Salih¹⁶—condemned the strike, and Shia political parties in Iraq's
 parliament pushed through a nonbinding resolution in favor of expelling all foreign
 troops.¹⁷
- Fraying the United States' checks and balances on national security: The legality of the Soleimani strike itself remains highly questionable—and the Trump administration's position on the legality of further military action against Iran has failed to persuade conservatives and progressives alike in Congress.¹⁸

The incoherent strategic rationale behind the Trump administration's Iran and Middle East policies creates its own hazards and dangers, especially in the current crisis. It does not have a clear sense of what it aims to achieve in the Middle East or vis-a-vis Iran. As a result, it has increased the threat that Iran poses to Israel, some Gulf countries, and U.S. forces in the region—without any clear benefit. These

long-standing partners are far more likely to be hit by any further Iranian retaliation and have already been subject to Iran's counterpressure campaign. Some of these regional partners have pressed the Trump administration to refrain from further escalation and initiated their own diplomatic efforts with Tehran.¹⁹

The current tensions in the Middle East are the result of bad policy choices by Iran and the United States, among others. Since the United States pulled out of the nuclear deal almost two years ago, both the Trump administration and the Iranian regime have taken mutually reinforcing steps that stretched bilateral and regional tensions to the breaking point.

At home, President Trump's continued practice of politicizing complicated national security issues such as Iran unnecessarily divides Americans. Iran and other outside actors have sought to exploit these internal divisions to their own benefit and will continue to do so moving forward. A better alternative would seek to build greater bipartisan unity of purpose as the United States seeks to address challenging national security questions linked to Iran and the United States' role in the Middle East. But the impoverished political and policy debate in both countries has fed a cycle of internal political fragmentation and short-term crisis management thinking that encourages reckless escalation that could easily spiral out of control. The United States' interests and values would be better served by stepping back to look at the big picture and develop a multiyear game plan that seeks to restore some balance and order in the Middle East as well as conduct the debate in a way that builds coalitions at home rather than fragments or prevents them.

This sort of long-term approach would acknowledge that even as the United States shifts its global strategic focus away from the Middle East, it remains strongly against U.S. interests to see a regressive power such as Iran dominate the Gulf and further extend its influence across the wider region. A strategy of calibrated engagement gives the United States the best chance to prevent such negative outcomes while decreasing the risk of open military conflict with Iran. It requires the United States to do its part to maintain a stable balance of power in the Gulf, though in a much more considered and controlled fashion than has been the case in recent decades. This approach ultimately aims to keep the regime in check until either its conduct changes or Iranians change the regime themselves.

This new strategic alternative should have two core components: diplomacy and deescalation as well as defense and regional stabilization. These core components are essential for a more coherent and more effective U.S. policy.

Putting diplomacy first: Using de-escalation efforts to carve a path to inclusive diplomacy

One key missing ingredient in the Trump administration's flawed Iran policy is comprehensive diplomacy aimed at defusing regional tensions and avoiding future escalations. The United States should build on current regional and international diplomacy efforts to lower tensions between Iran and its neighbors and use this as a pathway to reopening talks with Iran.

Increase diplomacy to decrease regional tensions

The increased instability in the Middle East resulting from Trump's risky maximum pressure approach and Tehran's response has created incentives for some countries in the region, as well as other countries dependent on the region's energy resources, to pursue avenues for de-escalating tensions. These quiet efforts are unlikely to resolve all long-standing issues and mutual insecurities between Iran and its neighbors, but the United States should welcome efforts to lower tensions, no matter how insignificant.

 Support the de-escalation efforts of global and regional powers. Over the past year, a number of countries have attempted to defuse tensions among Iran, the United States, and the Gulf Arab monarchies. Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe visited Tehran in June 2019 in an attempt to mediate between Iran and the United States, to no avail.²¹ Likewise, the prime ministers of Pakistan and Iraq offered their services as mediators between Iran and Saudi Arabia toward the end of 2019.²²

These international mediation efforts have not borne fruit, but in recent months, the governments of Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates have quietly reached out to Iran in order to de-escalate tensions across the Gulf.²³ This direct and discreet diplomacy by the United States' Gulf partners reflects the fact that they have the most to lose in any outright military conflict between Iran and the United States.24

The United States should support the efforts made by its Gulf partners to de-escalate tensions with Iran. That means listening to these partners when they counsel de-escalation and refraining from taking actions that might undermine their own diplomacy as well as quietly working with these partners to coordinate these diplomatic efforts in order to ensure that they complement rather than undermine one another.

- Recalibrate relations with Iraq. The U.S. relationship with Iraq suffered a blow with the Soleimani strike, as it was carried out without the Iraqi government's consent and also targeted pro-Iranian Iraqi militia leaders who were technically part of the Iraqi security services.²⁵ Bilateral ties between Washington and Baghdad remain tenuous. In the immediate term, the United States needs to stabilize its bilateral relationship with Iraq. That means refocusing U.S. policy back on the unfinished fight against the Islamic State group—not turning Iraq into an arena for conflict with Iran. Over the medium and long terms, the United States should properly calibrate its security relationship with Iraq to match its interests in the country. Perhaps more importantly, the United States should expand its diplomatic engagement in the country to include not just Baghdad politicians but the civil society activists who braved bullets and Iranian-backed militias in the waning months of 2019 to protest widespread corruption.²⁶
- Establish a U.N.-mandated mechanism to offer independent assessments of security incidents in the Gulf. Following the September 14 cruise missile and drone attack on its oil facilities at Abqaiq and Khurais, Saudi Arabia invited U.N. experts to participate in the investigation into the attack.²⁷ These experts—seconded from the panel of experts assembled to investigate the war in Yemen—concluded that Yemen's Houthi militants were not responsible for the attack.²⁸ As a result, this independent assessment undermined Iran's unconvincing attempts to deny responsibility.

The United States should work with its allies and partners around the world introduce a measure in the U.N. Security Council to create a panel of experts to examine security incidents in the Gulf, akin to similar bodies established to investigate the conflicts in Libya and Yemen. Impartial and widely credible attributions of responsibility for incidents that Iran and its proxies attempt to deny or obfuscate will prove useful to the United States as well as its regional partners. They can provide the basis for further international diplomatic action against Iran in response to the attack, potentially including a reimposition of an arms embargo on Tehran that is slated to be lifted later this year or similar measures.²⁹ If the Iranian regime knows it will be held responsible for aggression in the Gulf by an

impartial body authorized by the U.N. Security Council, it may think twice before launching similar operations moving forward.

Taken together, these steps can help reduce tensions in the Middle East while holding Iran accountable for its destabilizing actions. They can lay the foundation for diplomacy that aims to address Iran's nuclear program in a more sustainable and enduring fashion.

Open comprehensive talks with Iran by offering limited sanctions relief

The lesson from the past five years of U.S. policy on Iran is that ongoing, steady diplomacy is an integral part of success. But the most effective diplomacy needs to be integrated into a broader strategy that is realistic and linked to conditions in the Middle East. Even under the Trump administration, the stated goal of U.S. policy remains diplomacy with Iran on nuclear issues and regional security questions. Vigorous and creative diplomacy will be necessary to address the enduring security concerns that U.S. partners in the region have vis-a-vis Iran.

The most probable point of entry back into diplomacy will likely look similar to the 2013 Joint Plan of Action—the interim deal with Iran that consisted of a short-term freeze of Iran's nuclear program for some form of sanctions relief that provided incentives for Iran to enter into a broader discussion about a wider set of security concerns. France's proposal to extend Iran a line of credit in exchange for Tehran's continued adherence to the 2015 agreement, for example, is worth exploring and could also serve as the basis for U.S. diplomatic reengagement.³⁰ Again, however, the current stance of the Trump administration moves America further away from this point of entry to renewed talks.

Working to assuage these concerns about issues such as Iran's ballistic and cruise missile programs, Gulf maritime security, and confidence-building measures on wider regional security constitute important avenues for de-escalation. Making progress toward resolving these missle-related issues—no matter how incremental—will also help lay a more secure geopolitical foundation for any new nuclear agreement with Iran. The United States can start laying that foundation with following policy steps:

 Open diplomatic channels to address short-term regional security issues—including maritime security—while setting the table for a broader agenda that seeks to rebalance the United States' overall regional stabilization strategy. The United States should work in concert with its Gulf partners to formulate a common plan of action for diplomacy with Iran in order to address short-term regional security issues and de-escalate regional tensions. Washington should also reach out to European allies such as France, Germany, and the United Kingdom to obtain their support for this diplomacy and to ascertain what they might bring to the table. This diplomacy will focus on a small number of critical and immediate security problems facing the Gulf. It should also lay the foundation for possible talks regarding a wider range of regional security problems over the long term.

In its joint diplomatic outreach to Iran, the United States and its regional partners should make clear they intend to focus on core regional security challenges: maritime security; cybersecurity; and ballistic missiles, cruise missiles, and drones. These issues should not be used as a precondition to restarting talks; rather, Iran should understand that these issues will be part of a long-term diplomatic effort that will likely last years. The JCPOA's 2023 deadline for addressing these issues provides one possible point of leverage with Iran and a way to focus international diplomatic efforts.

While the United States should seriously consider rolling back sanctions imposed under the Trump administration's maximum pressure campaign in exchange for a rollback of Iran's violations of the 2015 nuclear agreement, U.S. diplomats should also leverage American reengagement on the nuclear file to make progress on regional security challenges that will need to be addressed in concert with a new nuclear agreement.

On maritime security, the United States and its regional partners should propose a code of maritime conduct for all nations with naval forces in the Gulf. Such a code of conduct could help prevent an incident at sea between Iranian and U.S.

naval vessels. Similar codes of conduct were agreed to by the United States and the Soviet Union during the Cold War and, more recently and less formally, between several western Pacific maritime powers, including the United States and China.³¹ Likewise, the United States should propose an incidents-at-sea hotline to keep channels of communication open between relevant commanders of naval forces sailing in the Gulf and help enforce the provisions of a maritime code of conduct.

Iran's ballistic missile, cruise missile, and drone arsenals represent a major threat concern for many U.S. regional security partners, particularly Israel and the Gulf Arab states. On ballistic missiles, Iran has continued to advance its capabilities while adhering to a self-imposed 2,000-kilometer range limitation.³² Tehran has also developed its own cruise missile and drone capabilities—and used them in the attack against Abqaiq.³³ In addition to ballistic and cruise missiles, Iran and its network of proxies have targeted U.S. partners with a range of standoff weapons such as rockets and drones.

Regional missile arms control talks could build off Iran's stated commitment to limit the ranges of its ballistic missiles.³⁴ But these negotiations should include all standoff weapons, including cruise missiles, precision-guided rockets, and drones as well as ballistic missiles. These talks would also force Saudi Arabia to be more open and transparent about its own ballistic missile program: According to the U.S. intelligence community, Riyadh has expanded its ballistic missile production capabilities with Chinese help.³⁵ U.S. involvement can help ensure that the resulting arms control deal includes an independent international verification mechanism that will keep both Iran and Saudi Arabia open, if not honest.

 Prioritize conflict resolution in Yemen. The United States should prioritize resolving Yemen's multiple internal conflicts and bringing regional military intervention in the country to an end. For more than a decade now, the overriding U.S. policy focus in Yemen has been on targeted counterterrorism and military measures to defeat threats. However, a broader strategy is needed to address the instability and environment that enables terrorist threats to emerge and survive.

The United States should use the leverage of its arms sales and military cooperation to advance political and diplomatic efforts in order to help resolve Yemen's conflict. Looming threats to cut security assistance in the past year helped motivate the United Arab Emirates to find a pathway out of its military engagement in Yemen and may have contributed to recent diplomatic and political moves to end the conflict.³⁶

In general, however, the path to peace in Yemen remains long and difficult. Small steps forward may be the best option for U.S., regional, and international diplomats hoping to bring the country's multiple internal conflicts to an end. Implementing any agreements will likely prove even more difficult than negotiating them. Yet, recent moves by Saudi Arabia and its Houthi adversaries—including a suspension of Houthi drone and missile strikes in the wake of the rise in cross-Gulf tensions after the Abqaiq attack and back-channel talks between the two sides—suggest that progress toward peace remains possible, if fragile and reversible.³⁷ The United States should do whatever it can to support Saudi diplomacy to bring its military intervention in Yemen to an acceptable conclusion.

At the same time, however, the United States should recognize and address the legitimate security concerns that drove and sustained the Saudi intervention in Yemen. Inviting Iran into diplomatic discussions about the political future of Yemen will only exacerbate these anxieties and make Saudi Arabia less likely to negotiate a settlement with the Houthis. Nonetheless, Iran's role in the conflict—in particular its material support to the Houthis—will need to be addressed via creative diplomacy. A side deal with Iran to end its support to the Houthis when the Houthis and Saudis negotiate an end to their conflict could be one possible way to handle this diplomatic challenge.

• Reengage on human rights and the battle of ideas. Even as it conducts the necessary diplomacy to de-escalate tensions and stabilize the region, U.S. policy toward Iran should not neglect human rights and values. Perhaps most importantly, it should not carry forward the cynical opportunism that characterizes the Trump administration's attitude toward human rights in Iran. This approach should start with lifting the Trump administration's travel ban against citizens of a number of Muslim-majority countries, including Iran. The travel ban only harms U.S. outreach to average Iranians and damages the United States' reputation in the country and around the world. Indeed, the United States should create more opportunities for average Iranians to travel to the United States, especially in order to forge ties between Iranian and American civil society organizations such as labor unions, women's rights groups, and environmental advocates. Sustained outreach to Iranian society only strengthens the United States' diplomatic position and challenges regime hard-liners who wish to isolate Iranians from the rest of the world.

With the travel ban in the rearview mirror, the United States will be in a stronger position to raise issues of human rights and political freedoms in Iran. In late 2019, protests that led the regime to cut the country off from the internet and kill

scores of its own citizens brought these issues to the forefront.³⁸ Although they must do so carefully, U.S. political leaders and diplomats should not shy away from shining a spotlight on these violations of basic rights and freedoms despite the fear that acknowledging the Iranian regime's brutality will torpedo progress in other strategically important areas. They should also call attention to the severe violations of human rights and political freedoms among the United States' Gulf Arab partners without the fear that such honesty will jeopardize cooperation in areas of mutual strategic interest. One potential way to raise these concerns in a constructive fashion could be through the creation of a Helsinki-style regional security conference that links respect for basic human rights to mutual respect for regional security and national sovereignty.³⁹

Iran's poor human rights record at home and adventurism abroad also present the United States with an opportunity to shape and influence the political debate in the region and around the world. But even prior to the Trump administration, the United States systematically underinvested in its own public diplomacy capabilities. Meanwhile, Iran has developed a fairly sophisticated propaganda apparatus that allows Tehran to punch far above its weight when it comes to political and social influence in the Middle East and worldwide. 40 At present, President Trump and his policies create insurmountable obstacles to public diplomacy competition with Iran, transforming what ought to be an American strength into a weakness. But a real U.S. public diplomacy campaign would aim to counter Iranian obfuscation—seen most brazenly in the regime's initial attempt to deny responsibility for the downing of a Ukrainian passenger jet over Tehran in January—with a clear and factual accounting of Tehran's responsibility for its own actions, including the attack on Saudi oil facilities in September 2019.⁴¹

These policies work together to build a more stable and sustainable foundation for any future nuclear agreement with Iran. They constructively address the security concerns of U.S. regional partners while reviving diplomacy on the nuclear question.

A more balanced regional stabilization strategy

The second main component of an alternative strategic approach to Iran should garner broad consensus in the United States: a more balanced regional stabilization strategy that seeks to move beyond the region's dysfunctional dependency on U.S. hard power for the past 40 years.

A continued escalation with Iran is the most likely path to an inadvertent Middle East war, and a balanced defense of the United States and its partners against threats from Iran and its networks in the region is crucial to avoiding more conflict. Such a defense must focus on the following:

 Protect U.S. personnel deployed in the Gulf and the wider Middle East. Prior to the strike on Soleimani, the United States had between 70,000 and 80,000 troops deployed across the Middle East. 42 Iran's overt retaliation came just days after the Soleimani strike in the form of a missile strike against an Iraqi base housing U.S. troops. Tehran is likely turn to its traditional mode of operation and power projection for follow-on attacks. That means the use of proxies—such as Hezbollah, Iraqi Shia militias, and Yemen's Houthi militants—to create distance between Iran and whatever further actions it takes in retaliation for the Soleimani killing moving forward.

These U.S. troops must receive adequate protection against the asymmetric attacks they are likely to face from Iran and its proxies as Tehran continues to respond to the Soleimani strike. This force protection equation will be complex, as Iran has demonstrated the ability and willingness to use both terrorism and more conventional means such as cruise missiles to attack targets across the region. Major U.S. bases across the Gulf remain vulnerable to such attacks, and defensive capabilities such as Patriot missile batteries remain in high demand worldwide.⁴³

U.S. diplomats in the Middle East will also require protection. Iran and its proxies may attempt to assassinate U.S. diplomats or attack American diplomatic facilities in the region. It does the United States no good for its diplomats to protect

themselves in bunkers over the long term, but caution should be prioritized for the foreseeable future given the capabilities and track record of Iran and its proxies.

• Start the transition of the United States' security cooperation with regional partners. The United States should continue to work with Israel and key countries in the Middle East to develop more effective defenses against likely Iranian threats that avoid the prospect of escalation to a wider conflict. But as it helps these countries develop more effective defenses, it should do so in a way that decreases their dysfunctional dependency on the United States and puts a higher priority on practical defense of their own territories against external aggression. The Trump administration's attempt to build a Middle East Strategic Alliance—a security alliance among key countries in the region—has not produced meaningful results and has stalled in the face of mutual mistrust among key member countries.⁴⁴

While counterterrorism cooperation against terrorist networks such as al-Qaeda and the Islamic State group remains strong with both Middle Eastern partners and European allies, there is still significant room for improvement when it comes to counterterrorism cooperation against Iranian-backed terrorist networks—particularly on the nonkinetic components of counterintelligence and efforts to shut down illicit finance networks used by Iran. Putting an enhanced focus on Iran's terrorist networks will require significant diplomatic work both in the Middle East and in Europe. U.S. security cooperation with regional partners should be carefully calibrated to help them with their defense without offering these partners a blank check for actions that undermine regional stability and contradict U.S. values.

Counterterrorism cooperation between the Europe and the United States against Iran and its proxies also needs to be enhanced. Several European governments, including the United Kingdom and Germany, have moved closer to the U.S. position on terrorist groups such as Hezbollah in recent years. ⁴⁵ The United States should take advantage of these moves to press for greater counterterrorism cooperation between U.S. and European intelligence and law enforcement agencies.

Defend against Iranian cyberattacks. Iran might well use cyber capabilities to further
respond to the Soleimani strike, as it has during and after previous crises. 46 The
U.S. Department of Homeland Security characterizes Iranian cyber capabilities
as "increasingly sophisticated" and identifies the IRGC as "a driving force behind
Iranian state-sponsored cyberattacks—either through contractors in the Iranian

private sector or by the IRGC itself."⁴⁷ Already, private U.S. cybersecurity firms hold Iranian hackers responsible for acts of cyber vandalism against local and federal government websites.⁴⁸

However, more dangerous and potentially lethal attacks could follow against either the United States or its regional partners—particularly those in the Gulf. Saudi companies have repeatedly been hit by cyberattacks believed to have originated in Iran, including one against a petrochemical company's industrial control systems that could have caused an explosion and deaths. ⁴⁹ Moreover, just before the Soleimani strike, Saudi authorities identified a new cyberattack likely perpetrated by Iran with the intent to wipe data from an unidentified regional computer network. ⁵⁰

• Enhance the security and harden the defenses of U.S. partners in Israel and the Gulf.

The United States should work with regional security partners—especially Israel and the Gulf Arab countries—to develop effective countermeasures against likely Iranian threats that avoid the prospect of escalation to a wider conflict.

Israel and the United States maintain strong coordination on defense; this cooperation has been essential in helping Israel defend itself from attacks from Lebanon, Syria, Iraq, and the Gaza Strip. Current U.S. security assistance to the Gulf in particular has not yielded effective militaries capable of defending their own territories against external aggression. Over the decades, these partners have systematically overinvested in expensive, high-prestige capabilities such as fighter jets and underinvested in less prestigious but more important naval, air and missile defense, and cybersecurity capabilities.⁵¹ Moreover, deep mutual suspicions and rivalries among these countries have posed a thus-far insurmountable obstacle to an integrated Gulf Arab air defense system that would protect against Iranian missile threats.

As a start, the United States and its partners in the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) should revive and update the security cooperation provisions of the communiques issued following the 2015 and 2016 U.S.-GCC summits.⁵² These communiques identified key areas for security cooperation, including maritime security, ballistic missile defense, and cybersecurity. In the wake of the Abqaiq attack, defenses against cruise missiles and drones should be included with ballistic missile defense under the broader rubric of air and missile defense.⁵³

Previous U.S. attempts to foster greater security cooperation in the Gulf have foundered amid regional rivalries and higher U.S. policy priorities. The three most recent U.S. presidential administrations have paid far less attention to these efforts than they have to other priorities in the Middle East, such as the war in Iraq or the nuclear agreement with Iran. Moreover, these attempts have by and large lacked a main focus or central organizing theme: The Bush administration's Gulf Security Dialogue, for example, had six areas of focus ranging from the Israeli-Palestinian conflict to counterproliferation activities.⁵⁴ Any new Gulf security cooperation initiative should concentrate far more narrowly on the defensive capabilities necessary to protect against potential Iranian aggression in the Gulf and toward the Gulf Arab states.

To implement the security cooperation provisions of these Obama-era communiques, the U.S. Department of Defense should dispatch an independent military assessment team to determine the requirements and needs involved in these four critical areas. Once this fresh assessment is complete, the United States should work with Gulf Arab partners to develop plans to address significant regional defense weak spots such as the absence of an integrated air and missile defense system. American arms sales to the region should be reconfigured and tailored to rectify the defensive shortcomings that the assessment details. Significant diplomacy with European allies will be required to ensure their arms sales do not undermine the defensive program created jointly by U.S. and Gulf Arab defense officials.

Diplomacy will also be a prerequisite for expanding the maritime security coalition recently established by the United States. Led by U.S. Central Command and known as the International Maritime Security Construct, this coalition already includes traditional U.S. allies such as the United Kingdom and Australia as well as regional partners such as Bahrain, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates.⁵⁵ Other allies—most notably Germany, France, and Japan—have refused to participate in no small part due to fears of escalation. 56 Every attempt should be made to convince these allies to join this maritime security coalition—perhaps by linking it to an incidents-at-sea agreement for the Gulf that includes Tehran—on the grounds that it represents an important step toward regional stability and the de-escalation of tensions with Iran.

With these policies, the United States can begin the long-term process of right-sizing its role in regional security while encouraging international allies and especially regional partners to take on more constructive roles and responsibilities themselves.

Conclusion

The United States needs to be realistic about what it can and cannot achieve regarding Iran, but the Trump administration's current course has unnecessarily produced too much risk with very little to show for it. On the immediate horizon, there are no grand bargains or sweeping negotiated deals with Tehran that can address all major U.S. or regional partner concerns. The components outlined here should be seen as the beginning—not the end—of a strategic effort to create an inclusive regional security architecture. In taking these steps, the United States should also do more to build a stronger foundation of domestic support for this right-sized U.S. engagement in the Gulf.

In other words, the United States needs to put diplomacy first and deepen its diplomatic engagement in the Middle East. A narrow fixation on the size and length of troop deployments—although an important part of the debate—is an incomplete strategy. After more than 40 years of U.S. engagement in the Middle East that has produced very mixed results, a broader strategic rethink is warranted on Iran, relations with key security partners, the broader factors driving unrest in most Middle East countries, and the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.

As a first step, this new strategic alternative on Iran enables the United States to protect its long-term interests in the Middle East while dramatically reducing the risk of an unintentional and unnecessary war.

About the authors

Brian Katulis is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress, where his work focuses on U.S. national security strategy and counterterrorism policy. For more than a decade, he has advised senior U.S. policymakers on foreign policy and has provided expert testimony several times to key congressional committees, including the U.S. Senate Committee on Foreign Relations and the U.S. Senate Armed Services Committee.

Katulis has conducted extensive research on the ground in the Middle East, where he has lived and worked in a number of countries, including Egypt, the Palestinian territories, Israel, and Jordan. His past experience includes work at the National Security Council and the U.S. departments of State and Defense during President Bill Clinton's administration. He also worked for Greenberg Quinlan Rosner Research, the National Democratic Institute for International Affairs, Freedom House, and former Pennsylvania Gov. Robert Casey (D).

Katulis received a master's degree from Princeton University's Woodrow Wilson School for Public and International Affairs and a bachelor's degree in history and Arab and Islamic studies from Villanova University. In 1994 and 1995, he was a Fulbright scholar in Jordan. Katulis regularly provides commentary on leading television and radio programs, including "PBS NewsHour" and NPR, and he has published articles in several leading newspapers, including The New York Times, The Washington Post, and The Wall Street Journal. He is co-author with Nancy Soderberg of The Prosperity Agenda, a book on U.S. national security published by John Wiley & Sons in 2008.

Peter Juul is a senior policy analyst at the Center for American Progress, where he has specialized in the Middle East, space policy, and U.S. national security policy for more than a decade. He holds degrees in international relations from Carleton College and security studies from Georgetown University's School of Foreign Service. His work has appeared in Foreign Policy, Wired, Democracy Journal, and USA *Today,* among other publications.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank colleagues who reviewed this report throughout the drafting process. Their comments and criticisms helped strengthen the report, but the authors are solely responsible for the content. These reviewers included CAP colleagues Mara Rudman, Gordon Gray, Kelly Magsamen, Rudy deLeon, John Halpin, Daniel Benaim, Michael Fuchs, and Alexandra Schmitt. The authors are equally grateful for comments provided by their external reviewers: Steven Cook, Elisa Catalano Ewers, Yasmine Farouk, Jon Finer, Hussein Ibish, Prem Kumar, Karim Sadjadpour, Dana Stroul, and Ariane Tabatabai. Finally, we would like to thank the Editorial team here at CAP and in particular, Will Beaudouin, Shanée Simhoni, and Christian Rodriguez for their work bringing this report to publication.

Endnotes

- 1 Kenneth Katzman, Kathleen J. McInnis, and Clayton Thomas, "U.S.-Iran Conflict and Implications for U.S. Policy" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2020), pp. 13-14, available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R45795.
- 2 David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Iran Crosses a Key Threshold: It Again Has Sufficient Fuel for a Bomb," The New York Times, March 3, 2020, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2020/03/03/world/middleeast/iran-nuclearweapon-trump.html.
- 3 Farnaz Fassihi and David D. Kirkpatrick, "Iran's Coronavirus Response: Pride, Paranoia, Secrecy, Chaos," The New York Times, March 4, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/03/03/world/middleeast/coronavirus-iran.html.
- 4 Kevin Liptak, Jeremy Diamond, and Brad Lendon, "White House national security adviser: Iran is 'on notice", CNN, February 2, 2017, available at http://www.cnn. com/2017/02/01/politics/michael-flynn-condemns-iranactions/; Brian Katulis and Muath Al Wari, "Iran is 'On Notice'—What's Next?" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2017/04/06/430008/ iran-notice-whats-next/.
- 5 Nahal Toosi, "Trump's better deal with Iran looks a lot like Obama's," Politico, July 17, 2019, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2019/07/17/trump-iran-dealobama-1417801.
- 6 Hossein Alizadeh, "Multiple Mediation Channels Open For Dialogue Between Iran And U.S.," Radio Farda, May 28, 2019, available at https://en.radiofarda.com/a/multiplechannels-open-for-mediation-for-dialogue-between-iranand-u-s-/29967017.html; Shamil Shams, "Can Pakistan's Imran Khan mediate between Iran and Saudi Arabia?", Deutsche Welle, October 13, 2019, available at https:// www.dw.com/en/can-pakistans-imran-khan-mediatebetween-iran-and-saudi-arabia/a-50813144.
- 7 Ariane Tabatabai and Elisa Catalano Ewers, "Those Who Think the United States Can Reenter the Iran Deal Are Fooling Themselves," Foreign Policy, June 20, 2019, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/06/20/democrats-whothink-the-united-states-can-reenter-the-iran-deal-arefooling-themselves/.
- 8 CAP Middle East Team, "Leveraging U.S. Power in the Middle East: A Blueprint for Strengthening Regional Partnerships" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/reports/2016/10/19/146283/leveraging-us-power-in-the-middle-east/.
- 9 Michael Pompeo, "After the Deal: A New Iran Strategy," U.S. Department of State, May 21, 2018, available at https:// www.state.gov/after-the-deal-a-new-iran-strategy/.
- 10 Liz Sly, "Two Saudi oil tankers, Norwegian ship apparently attacked near the Persian Gulf amid rising Iran tensions, The Washington Post, May 13, 2019, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/two-saudioil-tankers-attacked-in-the-persian-gulf-amid-risingiran-tensions/2019/05/13/c8907108-755e-11e9-bd25c989555e7766_story.html; David D. Kirkpatrick, Richard Pérez-Peña, and Stanley Reed, "Tankers Are Attacked in Mideast, and U.S. Says Video Shows Iran Was Involved," The New York Times, June 13, 2019, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2019/06/13/world/middleeast/oil-tankerattack-gulf-oman.html.

- 11 Julian E. Barnes, "U.S. Cyberattack Hurt Iran's Ability to Target Oil Tankers, Officials Say," The New York Times, August 28, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/08/28/us/politics/us-iran-cyber-attack.html; Eileen Sullivan, "Trump Announces New Sanctions on Iran," The New York Times, September 20, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/20/world/middleeast/ trump-sanctions-iran.html.
- 12 Helene Cooper and others, "As Tensions With Iran Escalated, Trump Opted for Most Extreme Measure," The New York Times, January 4, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/01/04/us/politics/trump-suleimani.html.
- 13 Sanger and Broad, "Iran Crosses a Key Threshold."
- 14 David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Iran Challenges Trump, Announcing End of Nuclear Restrictions," The New York Times, January 5, 2020, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2020/01/05/world/middleeast/trump-irannuclear-agreement.html.
- 15 Thomas Gibbons-Neff and Eric Schmitt, "U.S.-Led Coalition Halts ISIS Fight as It Steels for Iranian Attacks," The New York Times, January 5, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/01/05/us/politics/us-isis-iran.html; Alissa J. Rubin and Eric Schmitt, "U.S. Military Resumes Joint Operations With Iraq," The New York Times, January 15, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/15/world/ middleeast/us-military-iraq.html.
- 16 Maha El Dahan and Ahmed Aboulenein, "Iraq president condemns U.S. strike, urges restraint," Reuters, January 3, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iraqsecurity-blast-president-idUSKBN1Z20YH.
- 17 Isabel Coles and Catherine Lucey, "Trump Pushes Iraq, Threatens Sanctions After Vote to Expel U.S. Troops," The Wall Street Journal, January 6, 2020, available at https:// www.wsj.com/articles/iraqi-parliament-votes-in-favor-ofexpelling-u-s-troops-11578236473.
- 18 Scott R. Anderson, "Did the President Have the Domestic Legal Authority to Kill Qassem Soleimani?", Lawfare, January 3, 2020, available at https://www.lawfareblog. com/did-president-have-domestic-legal-authority-killgassem-soleimani; Michael J. Glennon, "The Irrelevance of Imminence," Lawfare, January 15, 2020, available at https:// www.lawfareblog.com/irrelevance-imminence; Agnes Callamard, "The Targeted Killing of General Soleimani: Its Lawfulness and Why It Matters," Just Security, January 8, 2020, available at https://www.justsecurity.org/67949/ the-targeted-killing-of-general-soleimani-its-lawfulnessand-why-it-matters/; Justin Amash and others, "We differ in our politics. We agree on Congress's power to declare war," The Washington Post, January 16, 2020, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/01/16/7-housereps-oped/; Tim Kaine and Mike Lee, "Why we're introducing a resolution on war with Iran," The Washington Post, January 14, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/opinions/global-opinions/why-were-introducing-aresolution-on-war-with-iran/2020/01/14/8a770aa4-36f5-11ea-bb7b-265f4554af6d_story.html.
- 19 Vivian Nereim, "Saudi Arabia Says 'Very Keen' to Avoid Regional Escalation," Bloomberg, January 6, 2020, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-06/ saudi-arabia-says-very-keen-to-avoid-regional-escalation.
- 20 Donie O'Sullivan, "Exclusive: This site pays Americans to write 'news' articles. Signs indicate it originates in Iran," CNN, January 24, 2020, available at https://www.cnn. com/2020/01/24/tech/iran-info-ops/index.html.

- 21 Tom O'Connor, "Iran and Japan Push for Middle East Peace Again Amid More Positive Signs for U.S. Talks," Newsweek, December 20, 2019, available at https://www.newsweek. com/iran-japan-mideast-peace-signs-talks-1478565.
- 22 Avaz Gul, "Pakistan: Threat of Saudi-Iran War Subsiding Due to Diplomacy by Islamabad," Voice of America, October 16, 2019, available at https://www.voanews.com/middle-east/ pakistan-threat-saudi-iran-war-subsiding-due-diplomacyislamabad; Farnaz Fassihi and Ben Hubbard, "Saudi Arabia and Iran Make Quiet Openings to Head Off War," The New York Times, October 4, 2019, available at https://www. nvtimes.com/2019/10/04/world/middleeast/saudi-arabiairan-talks html
- 23 David Ignatius, "Belligerents in the Persian Gulf are trying something new: diplomacy," The Washington Post, November 26, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/opinions/belligerents-in-the-persian-gulf-aretrying-something-new-diplomacy/2019/11/26/2f7cd13e-1093-11ea-b0fc-62cc38411ebb story.html; Benoit Faucon. Summer Said, and Warren P Strobel, "Saudi Arabia Seeks to Ease Tensions With Iran." The Wall Street Journal, December 12, 2019, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/saudiarabia-seeks-to-ease-tensions-with-iran-11576178194; Declan Walsh and Ben Hubbard, "With U.S. Help No Longer Assured, Saudis Try a New Strategy: Talks," The New York Times, December 26, 2019, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2019/12/26/world/middleeast/saudi-irangatar-talks.html.
- 24 Lara Seligman and Robbie Gramer, "Nervous U.S. Allies Brace for Iran Fallout," Foreign Policy, January 14, 2020, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/01/14/ nervous-allies-trump-iran-fallout-middle-east-tensionssuleimani-killing-conflict/.
- 25 Ghassan Adnan and Isabel Coles, "Iraq's Militias Seek More Time to Integrate With Country's Security Forces," The Wall Street Journal, July 30, 2019, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/iraqs-militias-seek-more-time-to-integratewith-countrys-security-forces-11564510133; Miriam Berger, "These 3 pro-Iran militia leaders are provoking protesters at the U.S. Embassy in Baghdad," The Washington Post, December 31, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2019/12/31/these-pro-iran-militialeaders-are-rabble-rousing-protesters-us-embassy-baghdad/; "The Killing of Gen. Qassim Suleimani: What We Know Since the U.S. Airstrike," The New York Times, January 4, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/03/ world/middleeast/iranian-general-gassem-soleimanikilled.html.
- 26 Daniel Benaim, "Trump Hurts an Ally and Helps the Terrorists," The New York Times, January 5, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/05/opinion/iraq-irantrump.html; Daniel Benaim, "America Should Pay Attention to Iraq—Before It's Too Late," (Washington: The Century Foundation, 2019), available at https://tcf.org/content/ report/america-pay-attention-iraq-late/.
- 27 Stephen Kalin, "Saudi Arabia to invite U.N. experts to investigate oil attack: statement," Reuters, September 16, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudiaramco-foreign/saudi-arabia-to-invite-u-n-experts-to-investigate-oil-attack-statement-idUSKBN1W12HA; Agence France-Press, "UN sends experts to probe Saudi blasts, warns on escalation," France 24, September 18, 2019, available at https://www.france24.com/en/20190918-un-sendsexperts-to-probe-saudi-blasts-warns-on-escalation.
- 28 Michelle Nichols, "Exclusive: U.N. investigators find Yemen's Houthis did not carry out Saudi attack," Reuters, January 8, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-saudi-aramco-attacks-un-exclusive/exclusive-u-n-investigators-find-vemens-houthis-did-not-carry-out-saudi-oilattack-idUSKBN1Z72VX.

- 29 Henry Meyer, "Russia Rejects Extending Iran Arms Embargo, Defying U.S.," Bloomberg, December 27, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-12-27/ russia-rejects-extending-iran-arms-embargo-defies-u-spressure.
- 30 David E. Sanger, Steven Erlanger, and Adam Nossiter, "France Dangles \$15 Billion Bailout for Iran in Effort to Save Nuclear Deal," The New York Times, September 2, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/02/world/ middleeast/iran-france-nuclear-deal.html.
- 31 U.S Department of State, "Agreement Between the Government of The United States of America and the Government of The Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Prevention of Incidents On and Over the High Seas," available at https://2009-2017.state.gov/t/isn/4791.htm (last accessed February 2020); U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, "Navy Leaders Agree to Code for Unplanned Encounters at Sea at 14th Western Pacific Naval Symposium," April 23, 2014, https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/Article/564121/ navy-leaders-agree-to-code-for-unplanned-encountersat-sea-at-14th-western-paci/; Jarrett Blanc and others, "Contain, Enforce, and Engage: An Integrated U.S. Strategy to Address Iran's Nuclear and Regional Challenges" (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and Center for a New American Security, 2017), pp. 37–38, available at https://s3.amazonaws.com/files. cnas.org/documents/Contain-Enforce-Engage_Final_full. pdf?mtime=20171025160703.
- 32 Ariane M. Tabatabai, "Iran's National Security Debate: Implications for Future U.S.-Iran Negotiations" (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corp., 2019), pp. 8–9, available at https://www. rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE344.html.
- 33 Shahrvar Pasandideh, "Under the Radar, Iran's Cruise Missile Capabilities Advance," War on the Rocks, September 25, 2019, available at https://warontherocks.com/2019/09/ under-the-radar-irans-cruise-missile-capabilities-advance/.
- 34 Tabatabai, "Iran's National Security Debate," p. 8.
- 35 Paul Sonne, "Can Saudi Arabia produce ballistic missiles? Satellite imagery raises suspicions," The Washington Post, January 23, 2019, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/cansaudi-arabia-produce-ballistic-missiles-satellite-imageryraises-suspicions/2019/01/23/49e46d8c-1852-11e9-a804c35766b9f234_story.html; Phil Mattingly, Zachary Cohen, and Jeremy Herb, "Exclusive: US intel shows Saudi Arabia escalated its missile program with help from China," CNN, June 5, 2019, available at https://www.cnn. com/2019/06/05/politics/us-intelligence-saudi-arabiaballistic-missile-china/index.html.
- 36 Imad K. Harb, "Why the United Arab Emirates Is Abandoning Saudi Arabia in Yemen," Foreign Policy, August 1, 2019, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/08/01/whythe-united-arab-emirates-is-abandoning-saudi-arabia-invemen/.
- 37 April Longley Alley and Peter Salisbury, "Peace Is Possible in Yemen," Foreign Affairs, November 11, 2019, available at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/iran/2019-11-11/ peace-possible-yemen.
- 38 Farnaz Fassihi and Megan Specia, "Iran Used Firearms in Deadly Crackdown on Protestors, Officials Admit." The New York Times, December 3, 2019, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2019/12/03/world/middleeast/iran-protestcrackdown.html.
- 39 CAP Middle East Team, "Leveraging U.S. Power in the Middle East," p. 30.

- 40 Sarah Alaoui, "Tired Narratives, Weary Publics: Public Diplomacy's Role in the Struggle for Influence in the Middle East" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2018/10/02/458675/tired-narratives-wearypublics/.
- 41 Farnaz Fassihi, "Anatomy of a Lie: How Iran Covered Up the Downing of an Airliner," The New York Times, January 26, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/26/ world/middleeast/iran-plane-crash-coverup.html; Humeyra Pamuk, "Exclusive: U.S. probe of Saudi oil attack shows it came from north - report," Reuters, December 19, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/ussaudi-aramco-attacks-iran-exclusive/exclusive-u-s-probeof-saudi-oil-attack-shows-it-came-from-north-reportidUSKBN1YN299.
- 42 Nancy A. Youssef and Gordon Lubold, "After a Buildup to Counter Iran, U.S. Troops Begin Leaving Mideast," The Wall Street Journal, March 10, 2020, available at https:// www.wsj.com/articles/after-a-buildup-to-counter-iran-us-troops-begin-leaving-mideast-11583818501; Katzman, McInnis, and Thomas, "U.S.-Iran Conflict and Implications for U.S. Policy," pp. 13-14.
- 43 Dan Lamothe, "Iran's attack on U.S. forces exposes Pentagon's challenges in stopping ballistic missiles," The Washington Post, January 11, 2020, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2020/01/11/ irans-attack-us-forces-exposes-pentagons-challenge-withstopping-ballistic-missiles/.
- 44 C. Todd Lopez, "Middle East Strategic Alliance Effort Aimed at Stabilization," U.S. Department of Defense, April 30, 2019, available at https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/ Article/Article/1829790/middle-east-strategic-allianceeffort-aimed-at-stabilization/.
- 45 Bojan Pancevski, "Germany's Parliament Moves to Ban Hezbollah," The Wall Street Journal, December 19, 2019, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/germanlawmakers-move-to-outlaw-hezbollah-in-new-effort-toisolate-the-iran-backed-group-11576764299.
- 46 Lily Hay Newman, "The Iran Hacks Cybersecurity Experts Feared May Be Here," Wired, December 18, 2018, available at https://www.wired.com/story/iran-hacks-nuclear-dealshamoon-charming-kitten/; Tim Starks, "Security firms see spike in Iranian cyberattacks," Politico, June 21, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2019/06/21/ us-iran-cyberattacks-3469447.
- 47 U.S. Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Agency, "Potential for Iranian Cyber Response to U.S. Military Strike in Baghdad," January 6, 2020, available at https://www.us-cert.gov/ ncas/alerts/aa20-006a.
- 48 Zolan Kanno-Youngs and Nicole Perlroth, "Iran's Military Response May Be 'Concluded,' but Cyberwarfare Threat Grows," The New York Times, January 8, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/08/us/politics/iranattack-cvber.html.
- 49 Nicole Perlroth and Clifford Krauss, "A Cyberattack in Saudi Arabia Had a Deadly Goal. Experts Fear Another Try," The New York Times, March 15, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/03/15/technology/saudi-arabia-hackscvberattacks.html.

- 50 Jenna McLaughlin, "Saudis warn of new destructive cyberattack that experts tie to Iran," Yahoo News, January 7, 2020, available at https://news.yahoo.com/days-beforesuleimani-strike-saudis-warned-of-new-destructive-cyberattack-013125981.html.
- 51 Andrew Exum, "U.S. Arms Sales to the Gulf Have Failed," The Atlantic, June 21, 2019, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/06/us-military-support-gulfall-backwards/592249/.
- 52 The Obama White House, "Annex to U.S.-Gulf Cooperation Council Camp David Joint Statement," Press release, May 14, 2015, available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives. gov/the-press-office/2015/05/14/annex-us-gulf-cooperation-council-camp-david-joint-statement; The Obama White House, "United States-Gulf Cooperation Council Second Summit Leaders Communique," Press release, April 21, 2016, available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives. gov/the-press-office/2016/04/21/united-states-gulf-cooperation-council-second-summit-leaders-communique.
- 53 Michael Knights and Conor Hiney, "Plugging the Gaps in Saudi Arabia's Air Defenses," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 25, 2019, available at https://www. washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/pluggingthe-gaps-in-saudi-arabias-air-defenses.
- 54 Christopher M. Blanchard and Richard F. Grimmett, "The Gulf Security Dialogue and Related Arms Sale Proposals" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2008), p. 2, available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RL34322.pdf.
- 55 Wesley Morgan and Nahal Toosi, "U.S.-led Gulf maritime coalition 'rebranded' to attract more countries," Politico, August 5, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2019/08/05/uk-us-persian-gulf-1448151; U.S. Central Command, "U.S. Central Command welcomes Albania's participation in the International Maritime Security Construct (IMSC)," November 1, 2019, available at https:// www.whs.mil/News/News-Display/Article/2005735/ us-central-command-welcomes-albanias-participation-inthe-international-maritim/; U.S. Central Command, "New Commander Opens IMSC Command Center," November 7, 2019, available at https://www.centcom.mil/MEDIA/ NEWS-ARTICLES/News-Article-View/Article/2011371/newcommander-opens-imsc-command-center/.
- 56 Sebastian Sprenger, "Germany Punts on Hormuz Strait mission with US involvement," Defense News, July 31, 2019, available at https://www.defensenews.com/global/ europe/2019/07/31/germany-punts-on-hormuz-straitmission-with-us-involvement/: Tim Kelly and Kaori Kaneko. "Japan won't contribute ships to U.S. Middle East maritime force: Mainichi," Reuters, August 1, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-iran-usajapan/japan-wont-contribute-ships-to-u-s-middle-eastmaritime-force-mainichi-idUSKCN1US096; Steven Erlanger, "Wary of Trump's Hard Line on Iran, Europeans Decline to Join Escorts in Gulf," The New York Times, August 1, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/01/world/ europe/trump-iran-gulf-patrol.html.

Our Mission

The Center for American
Progress is an independent,
nonpartisan policy institute
that is dedicated to improving
the lives of all Americans,
through bold, progressive
ideas, as well as strong
leadership and concerted
action. Our aim is not just to
change the conversation, but
to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

